
DECEMBER 2022 

Dear Diamond Parents, 

 

The winter and holiday season is upon us!  We hope everyone enjoyed a 

wonderful, relaxing Thanksgiving with family and friends.  We had a 

busy month of November with a variety of school events.  Parents and 

teachers met to discuss their child’s progress during the Parent/Teacher 

conferences.  Please do not hesitate to contact your child’s teacher if you 

have any questions or concerns.   

 

On behalf of the Diamond Elementary staff, I would like to wish you and 

your family a happy holiday season and a safe, relaxing winter break.  

Each year you graciously entrust your most precious gifts with us– your 

children.  Our staff continues to work hard in providing each and every 

child with rigorous learning experiences.  As we all look  forward to the 

holiday season and winter break with family and friends, we have an op-

portunities to celebrate on all the great things we have accomplished dur-

ing the past year.  We also have an opportunity to reflect and appreciate 

all that goes into making our school and community a great place for our 

children.   

 

Once again, have a happy holiday, and joyous winter break with your 

family and friends.  If you have any questions, please contact the school 

office at 240-740-2120. 

 

Sincerely, 

   
 
    Daniel Walder       
        Principal     
  

DECEMBER CALENDAR 

 

 

Tuesday, December 6 

Picture Re-Take for Students and Staff. 

 

Wednesday, December  7 

Early Release Day– Dismissal begins at 

1:20 pm 

 

PTA Meeting– 7:00 pm 
 

Thursday, December 8 

Parent Open House for Grades 4-5 

from 9:05am-11:00am.  Also on Thurs-

day, 3rd Grade Mad Science Activities– 

in classrooms. 
 

Friday, December 9 

3rd Grade Mad Science Activities—in 

classrooms 
 

Wednesday, December 14 

Bus Evacuation Drill 

 

Friday, December 16 

Cultural Arts Assembly– Pop Quiz 
 

Wednesday, December 21 

2nd Marking Period Interim Reports 

Distributed on Parent Vue. 
 

Friday, December 23-  

Monday,  January 2 

Winter Break– No School 
 

Tuesday, January 3 

Students return to school 
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ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REMINDERS: 

Appropriate Dress For Winter Weather:  As we enter the winter season, it is important that our children come dressed          
appropriately to school based on the weather.  During recess, we plan to get children outside as much as possible, weather        
permitting, as long as the temperature is 28 degrees or higher, including wind chill, and the ground is not too wet/slippery.  With 
outdoor recess, children should wear winter coats, hats, gloves, etc.   Students should dress in layers.  

 
Recognizing Teachers and Other Staff Members:  If your student has teachers or other staff members who are especially 
meaningful to them, this season of the year is a perfect time for you to send an e-mail to the teacher/staff member praising his/her 
work.  In casual conversations, many of you speak to a school administrator about teachers or staff members who you and your 
student think are outstanding, but staff members do not often hear those words of praise directly.  If you choose to do so, you may 
send a copy to Mr. Walder, and he will print it out for the staff member's file.  

 

MCPS Staff Gift Policy:  MCPS Staff Ethics Policy related to accepting gifts: Gifts to staff are not expected nor solicited, how-
ever we recognize and appreciate that some parents have inquired about finding ways to celebrate our staff for their dedication 
and hard work. Occasionally, staff members will receive gifts from parents during the holiday season, at the end of the year, or 
for special occasions such as a wedding shower, a baby shower, etc. Please be aware of the MCPS ethics policy regarding gifts as 
you consider your recognition over the holidays and beyond. As a friendly reminder (or possibly new information for those new 
to the Montgomery County Public School System), the MCPS Ethics Policy states that staff may not accept gifts from parents/
families exceeding $20 in value or a series of gifts exceeding $100 in value in a calendar year from any person or family. If par-
ents/families decide to contribute to a class gift for the staff member, it must follow the MCPS policy and each parent/family con-
tribution to the gift cannot exceed $20 in value. For example, if 15 families contribute $10 each to make the class gift value of 
$150 or 10 families contribute $20 each to make the class gift value $200, then this will be in accordance with the MCPS gift pol-
icy.  

 

Health Office Update:  We want to keep the students and the school operating on a normal schedule and minimize any disrup-
tion to teaching and learning. You can help us in our efforts to prevent the spread of flu by: 
• Knowing the symptoms of the flu. These include fever (100 degrees Fahrenheit or greater), cough, sore throat, a runny or stuffy 
nose, body aches, headache, and feeling very tired. 
• Keeping children home from school if they are sick. Individuals who have been sick with the flu should stay home until they 
have been fever-free for 24 hours. Any children or staff who are sick at school will be sent home.  
• Reminding your children to wash their hands often with soap and water.  
• Encouraging your children not to share personal items like drinks, food, or utensils. 
• Telling your children to cover their coughs and sneezes with tissues. If they don't have a tissue, they should cough or sneeze into 
their upper sleeve, not their hands. 
For more information, visit the MCPS website at www.montgomeryschoolsmd.org, the Montgomery County government website 
at www.montgomerycountymd.gov/h1n1flu or call the County flu hotline at 240-777-4200.  In addition, you can visit the DES 
Health page at https://docs.google.com/document/d/1rIO7iCUsMsjspq3Qg5r31d540rYvJX0eyLJ5xrvVKd8/edit?usp=sharing   
or contact the DES school health technician, Mrs. Sandy Honour, or our school nurse, Mrs. Rachel Sumrow at 240-740-2122. 

  

Safety Update and Tips:  One of our commitments to the school community is to provide a safe and secure environment for all 
students, staff members, and families.  As we have many students who walk to and from school each day, we encourage students 
to walk in groups.  In addition, our bus drivers want to make sure our kindergarten students have someone who will meet them at 
the bus stop or that they have an older student to walk them home.  In addition, develop and discuss an emergency plan with your 
children for what they should do on early dismissal days (whether it is scheduled or due to inclement weather, no heat, no power) 
or if they are dropped off at home and no adult is there.    

 

Sledding Safety: Sledding can be a fun way to spend a snowy day this winter.  It can also be dangerous if precaution is not taken.  
Stay safe sledding this winter with these tips.  Please discuss these tips with your children: Don’t go sledding alone.  Use the bud-
dy system or go with an adult.  

• Never sled down a hill headfirst.      

• Sit upright and face forward to avoid a head injury. 

• Make sure the hill is safe and does not include a street, pond, trees or other dangerous obstacles. 

For more information on emergency preparedness visit www.montgomerycountymd.gove/oemhs or if you do not have access to a 
computer, contact 311 or 240-777-0311. 

 

  

http://www.montgomerycountymd.gov/h1n1flu
https://docs.google.com/document/d/1rIO7iCUsMsjspq3Qg5r31d540rYvJX0eyLJ5xrvVKd8/edit?usp=sharing
http://www.montgomerycountymd.gove/oemhs
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Request for Language Assistance Translation:  If parents need oral interpretation services or sign language interpretation for 
school meetings, parent-teacher conferences, school events, etc., please notify your child’s teacher or contact the main office.  
Oral interpretation requests need to be made at least two weeks in advance of the school meeting or event to ensure interpreter 
availability.    
 
Visitors:  All visitors must enter the building through the main entrance, stop at the main office to sign in, and wear a visitor’s 
badge while in the school.  For the safety and security of all individuals, we need to be aware of the presence and location of all 
visitors in the building.  Any individuals without a visitor’s badge will be asked to report to the main office.  Please help us 
keep all students in our school safe by following this important procedure!  We ask for your support in maximizing the        
instructional time for students.   

 
********************************************************************************************* 

Diamond Elementary Arts Program  
Grade Level December Newsletter 

 
What is going on in Art class during December? 

Kindergarten will create clay pinch pots. 

1st grade students will paint winter pine trees. 

2nd grade students will practice printmaking techniques. 

3rd grade students will use sewing techniques to embroider their name.  

4th grade students will complete an abstract watercolor painting.  

5th grade students will practice beading techniques. 

 
What is going on in Music class during December? 

Kindergarten students will be working on the steady beat, long/short sounds, same/different, vocal and instrumental 
tone color, vocal range/exploration, and movement to music. 
  
1st grade students will be working on identifying high/low, and long/short sounds in music.  Students will imitate 
rhythmic and tonal patterns, and maintain the steady beat through movement and on instruments.  Students will 
identify classroom instruments and instrument families.  Students will also identify the number of sounds on a beat.  
  
2nd grade students will be working on playing a bordun with proper technique on barred instruments, identify strong 
vs. weak beat and simple vs. compound meter; reading the pentatonic scale, singing with proper posture and breath 
support; developing criteria for classroom performances and audience behaviors.  
  
3rd grade students will be working on singing within an octave range, in two part rounds and with correct posture 
and breath support.  Students will sing songs of varied repertoire and read music using the pentatonic scale with 
pitches of low so and low la, while identifying music symbols for pitches G, A and B, the staff, bar lines and the    
treble clef.  
  
4th grade students will be working on singing with expression, in three and four part rounds.  Students will identify 
repeating and contrasting phrases along with various musical symbols.  Students will sight read rhythms and pitches 
using solfege and given syllables.  Students will perform singing games, songs and dances from various cultures.  
  
5th grade students will be working on singing with appropriate technique while identifying various musical         
symbols.  Students will perform music of world cultures, including songs and dances from various periods and        
cultures.  Students will sing partner songs and descants with clear diction and expression.   
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Diamond Elementary Arts Program  
Grade Level December Newsletter 

 
 
 
What is going on in Physical Education class during December? 

Kindergarten students will be working on self-tossing and catching. 

 1st grade students will be working on the underhand throw and catching. 

 2nd grade students will be working on the overhand throw and catching. 

 3rd grade students will be working on throwing and catching at different levels. 

 4th grade students will be working on throwing and catching to a partner moving across their face. 
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MCPS Staff Awards Nomination Process 
 
Each year MCPS acknowledges several staff members with staff awards including support staff, teachers, and administrators.  MCPS is 
beginning the nomination process for this school year, 2022-2023.  We have had several staff members nominated for these awards over 
the years and three staff members who have won the awards.  We have great things going on in our building and this is a great way to 
recognize our wonderful staff members for their dedication and commitment to teaching and learning.  Below is some information about 
the staff awards, and links in this email are detailed directions on how to complete the teacher awards nomination process.  Any staff 
member (a teacher, supporting staff member, an administrator) or parent can make a staff nomination for one of the awards.   If you 
would like to nominate a Diamond ES staff member for one of the awards listed below, please follow the nomination process.  
  
Supporting Services Employee of the Year: Nominations are expected to open on Oct. 28 for this award, which honors a supporting    
services employee who extends himself or herself beyond basic required duties and contributes to students and the school community by  
enhancing student learning, creating positive relationships, and making school or the office a better place. Nominees must be active      
support professionals with a minimum of three years of service with MCPS. Administrators, teachers, other support professionals,  
students and community members can nominate. Deadline: All nomination letters MUST be received by midnight on December 16,  
2022. https://www.seiu500.org/mcps-employee-of-the-year   
  
Montgomery County Teacher of The Year Award:  The Montgomery County Teacher of the Year Award honors a full-time kindergarten 
through Grade 12 teacher who has a demonstrated record of high academic expectations for all students, engaging students of all back-
grounds and abilities, contributing to a positive school culture, and connecting with the school community. The Montgomery County 
Teacher of the Year goes on to represent Montgomery County Public Schools (MCPS) as the MCPS nominee for the Maryland State Teach-
er of the Year award.  https://www.montgomeryschoolsmd.org/departments/personnel/awards/teacher-of-year.aspx   All nomination 
packet requirements must be received by midnight, December 16, 2022. 
               
The Washington Post Teacher of the Year Award (formerly Agnes Meyer Outstanding Teacher Award):  The Washington Post Teacher of 
the Year Award recognizes a full-time teacher in prekindergarten through Grade 12 who instills in students a desire to learn and 
achieve.  Each nominee must have a minimum of five years teaching experience, three of which must be in MCPS.  This teacher also must 
understand the individual needs of students, encourage their talents, and foster their self-esteem.  He or she demonstrates a thorough 
knowledge of the subject matter and possesses the ability to share it effectively with students.  The nominee fosters cooperative relation-
ships with his/her colleagues and the community and demonstrates outstanding leadership qualities. All nomination packet require-
ments must be received by midnight, December 16, 2022.  To review the application process for this award, click on the link:    https://
www.montgomeryschoolsmd.org/departments/personnel/awards/Washington-Post-Teacher-of-the-Year-Award/   
  
The Shirley J Lowrie “Thank You For Teaching” Award:  The Shirley J Lowrie “Thank You For Teaching” Award honors extraordinary ele-
mentary school teachers who have a deep dedication to the teaching profession.  These elementary school teachers, prekindergarten 
through Grade 5, must work directly with students in the classroom on a daily basis, demonstrate a thorough knowledge of the subject 
matter, and effectively communicate that subject matter to students.  The nominee should be a teacher who goes the extra mile to en-
sure that students receive the support they need to succeed. To review the application process for this award, click on the link:   https://
www.montgomeryschoolsmd.org/departments/personnel/awards/award-shirley-lowrie.aspx  All nomination packet requirements must 
be received by midnight, December 16, 2022. 
  
The Washington Post Principal of the Year Award: This award recognizes principals who go beyond the day-to-day demands of their posi-
tion to create an exceptional educational environment. In presenting these awards, The Washington Post Company Educational Founda-
tion hopes to encourage excellence in school leadership and contribute in a substantive way to the improvement of education in the 
Washington metropolitan area. Nominations may be submitted by teachers, students, former students, parents, administrators or the 
general public. All nomination packet materials must be submitted by midnight, December 16, 2022.https://
www.montgomeryschoolsmd.org/departments/clusteradmin/schoolperformance/washingtonpostaward/   
  
The Superintendent’s Annual Mark Mann Excellence and Harmony Award: Established in 1991, this award honors MCPS principals who 
excel in promoting academic excellence, positive human relations and community outreach. These qualities were exemplified by Mark 
Mann, a former principal of Parkland Junior High School, who died in 1988. Nominations made in previous years may be resub-
mitted. https://www.montgomeryschoolsmd.org/departments/personnel/awards/mannaward/  The deadline for submission is mid-
night, December 16, 2022. 
 
All awards are listed on the MCPS Awards webpage:  https://www.montgomeryschoolsmd.org/departments/personnel/awards/ to nomi-
nate a deserving support professional, teacher or principal. 
 
 

https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.seiu500.org%2Fmcps-employee-of-the-year&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64a5ea4727c378a78c6c7%7C0%7C0%7C638012854595289143%7CUnknow
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.seiu500.org%2Fmcps-employee-of-the-year&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64a5ea4727c378a78c6c7%7C0%7C0%7C638012854595289143%7CUnknow
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fpersonnel%2Fawards%2Fteacher-of-year.aspx&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64a5ea4727c378a78
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fpersonnel%2Fawards%2FWashington-Post-Teacher-of-the-Year-Award%2F&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf7
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fpersonnel%2Fawards%2FWashington-Post-Teacher-of-the-Year-Award%2F&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf7
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fpersonnel%2Fawards%2Faward-shirley-lowrie.aspx&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64a5ea4727c3
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fpersonnel%2Fawards%2Faward-shirley-lowrie.aspx&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64a5ea4727c3
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fclusteradmin%2Fschoolperformance%2Fwashingtonpostaward%2F&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fclusteradmin%2Fschoolperformance%2Fwashingtonpostaward%2F&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2FuploadedFiles%2Fdepartments%2Fclusteradmin%2Fschoolperformance%2Fwashingtonpostaward%2F2022%2520Washington%2520Post%2520Principal%2520of%2520the%2520Year(2).pdf&da
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fclusteradmin%2Fschoolperformance%2Fwashingtonpostaward%2F&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd6
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fclusteradmin%2Fschoolperformance%2Fwashingtonpostaward%2F&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd6
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fpersonnel%2Fawards%2Fmannaward%2F&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64a5ea4727c378a78c6c7%7C0%
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fpersonnel%2Fawards%2Fmannaward%2F&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64a5ea4727c378a78c6c7%7C0
https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomeryschoolsmd.org%2Fdepartments%2Fpersonnel%2Fawards%2F&data=05%7C01%7CDaniel_Walder%40mcpsmd.org%7Cb0eb406136f4400080fa08daad4f97a4%7Cddf755e9bcd64a5ea4727c378a78c6c7%7C0%7C0%7C63801

